atkınson

Precise.

Personal.

Proactive

NEW MEXICO BORDER AUTHORITY

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
AND
REPORT OF INDEPENDENT
CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

June 30, 2017



TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>Page</u>
CONTENTS	i
OFFICIAL ROSTER	1
REPORT OF INDEPENDENT CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS	2-4
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED)	5-14
BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
STATEMENT OF NET POSITION	15
STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES	16
BALANCE SHEET - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS	17
RECONCILIATION OF THE BALANCE SHEET - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENT OF NET POSITION	18
STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS	19
RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES	20
MAJOR FUNDS – SCHEDULE OF REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES BUDGET AND ACTUAL	21-24
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	25-41
SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION	
SCHEDULE OF MULTIPLE-YEAR CAPITAL PROJECTS FUNDED BY SPECIAL AND SEVERANCE TAX CAPITAL OUTLAY APPROPRIATIONS FROM THE STATE - SCHEDULE 1	42
SCHEDULE OF INDIVIDUAL DEPOSIT ACCOUNTS – SCHEDULE 2	43
INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING AND ON COMPLIANCE AND OTHER MATTERS BASED ON AN AUDIT OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFORMED IN ACCORDANCE WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDAR.	DS44-45
SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND RESPONSES	46-47
EXIT CONFERENCE	48

OFFICIAL ROSTER

June 30, 2017

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Matt B. Geisel, Cabinet Secretary, New Mexico Economic Development Department

John Sanchez, Ex-Officio, Lt. Governor, State of New Mexico

Tom Church, NMDOT

Bill Connor, Las Cruces

Reece Carson, Las Cruces

Jay J. Spivey, Luna County

Joseph M. Dworak, Assistant Attorney General

ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES

William Mattiace, Director, New Mexico Border Authority

Erika Medina DeLao, Deputy Director, New Mexico Border Authority

Marilu Casillas, ASD Director/CFO

David Espinoza, Budget Analyst

ATKINSON & CO. LTD

6501 AMERICAS PARKWAY NE , SUITE 700, ALBUQUERQUE, NM 87110

PO BOX 25246, ALBUQUERQUE, NM 87125

T 505 843 6492 F 505 843 6817 ATKINSONCPA.COM

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

Board of Directors
New Mexico Border Authority
and
Mr. Timothy Keller
New Mexico State Auditor

Report on Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities, each major fund, the budgetary comparisons for the general fund and major special revenue funds of the New Mexico Border Authority (the Authority) as of and for the year ended June 30, 2017 and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the Authority's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditors' Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the Authority's preparation and fair presentation of the

financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Authority's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.

Opinions

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities and each major fund of the New Mexico Border Authority as of June 30, 2017, and the respective changes in financial position and respective budgetary comparisons of the general fund and major special revenue funds for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. In addition, in our opinion, the financial statements referred to previously present fairly, in all material respects, the budgetary comparison schedules for the capital project funds for the year ended June 30, 2017 in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Emphasis of Matters

As discussed in Note B3, the financial statements of the Authority are intended to present the financial position and changes in financial position of only that portion of the governmental activities, major funds and aggregate remaining fund information of the State of New Mexico that is attributable to the transactions of the Authority. They do not purport to, and do not, present fairly the financial position of the State of New Mexico as of June 30, 2017, and the changes in financial position and budgetary comparisons for the year then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. We did not modify our opinion for this matter.

As discussed in Notes B22 and G, the State of New Mexico, as a single employer, has implemented GASB 68, *Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions*, in the June 30, 2017 Comprehensive Annual Financial Reports (CAFR). Accordingly, there is no allocation of the proportional share of the net pension liability to individual agencies or to the Agency's governmental funds. All other required footnotes and other disclosures required by Governmental Accounting Standards Board are included in the State of New Mexico CAFR for June 30, 2017. Our opinion is not modified with respect to this matter.

Other Matters

Required Supplementary Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the management's discussion and analysis on pages 5 through 14 be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any

assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

Other Information

Our audit was performed for the purpose of forming opinions on the basic financial statements and the budgetary comparison schedules. The accompanying Schedule of Individual Deposit Accounts, and Schedule of Multiple Year Projects Funded By Special and Severance Tax Capital Outlay Appropriations From The State are presented for purposes of additional analysis and are not a required part of the basic financial statements. Such information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the financial statements. The information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the basic financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the financial statements or to the basic financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. In our opinion, the other supplementary information is fairly stated, in all material respects, in relation to the basic financial statements taken as a whole.

Other Reporting Required by Government Auditing Standards

In accordance with *Government Auditing Standards*, we have also issued our report dated October 31, 2017, on our consideration of the Authority's internal control over financial reporting and on our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the Authority's internal control over financial reporting and compliance.

Atkinson & Co., Ltd.

29 Kin 8 S 10 [] }

Albuquerque, New Mexico October 31, 2017

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED)

June 30, 2017

The New Mexico Border Authority's (the Authority) discussion and analysis is designed to assist the reader in focusing on significant financial issues, provide an overview of the Authority's financial activity, identify changes in the Authority's financial position and identify any financial issues or concerns. The Management's Discussion and Analysis (MD&A) is designed to focus on the past year's activities and financial changes.

As management of the Authority, we offer readers this narrative overview and analysis of the financial activities of the Authority for the year ended June 30, 2017.

Authority Overview

The Authority is administratively attached to one of 28 cabinet level departments within the executive branch of the New Mexico State Government (New Mexico Economic Development Department). Founded by state statute in 1991, 58-27-4, the Authority's mission is to encourage and foster development of the state by developing port facilities and infrastructure at international ports of entry; to attract new industries and business to the New Mexico border; and to assist industries, businesses, and the traveling public with their efficient and effective use of ports and related facilities. The Authority began its operations as a separate State Government Agency in 1991.

The Authority is legislatively established as an independent executive branch agency operating in the capacity of a public "port authority" at our international border with Mexico. The Authority is mandated under the Border Development Act, Section 58-27-1 et seq., NMSA 1978, to provide leadership in development of infrastructure (on both sides of the border) that will support and foster an increase in trade activity at federal ports of entry. The Authority serves as a point of contact for those interested in opportunities related to shipping/crossing international trade goods through the ports. To accomplish its assigned mission, the Authority works continuously with the local trade community, local government jurisdictions and the federal border enforcement agencies, not only in the United States but also in the State of Chihuahua and in Mexico City. The Authority serves as the border point of contact for the Governor and as the eyes and ears of the state's Congressional delegation in matters related to the border. The Authority promotes and markets our ports of entry as an integral part of our border development partnership with Chihuahua and our trade platform with Mexico. The Authority supports the proposed study for the Sunland Park-Anapra port of entry.

Financial Highlights

- In the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017, the total assets of the Authority exceeded total liabilities by \$2,423,071.
- \$1,991,056 in total current assets was in the form of cash.
- The total cost of Authority programs was \$1,661,512, whereas the total Authority revenue was \$2,673,923.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

Overview of the Financial Statements

This discussion and analysis is intended to serve as an introduction to the Authority's basic financial statements. The Authority's basic financial statements are comprised of four components: 1) government-wide financial statements, 2) fund financial statements, 3) budget and actual comparisons, and 4) notes to the financial statements. This report also contains other supplementary information in addition to the basic financial statements themselves.

Government-wide Financial Statements. The government-wide financial statements are designed to provide readers with a broad overview of the Authority's financial statements, in a manner similar to a private-sector business.

The statement of net position presents information on all of the Authority's assets and liabilities, with the difference between the two reported as total net position. Over time, increases or decreases in net position may serve as a useful indicator of whether the financial position of the Authority is improving or deteriorating.

The statement of activities presents information showing how the government's net position changed during the most recent fiscal year. All changes in net position are reported as soon as the underlying event giving rise to the change occurs, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Thus, revenues and expenses are reported in this statement for some items that will only result in cash flows in future fiscal periods (e.g., earned but unused vacation leave).

Both of the government-wide financial statements distinguish functions of the Authority that are principally supported by appropriations, taxes and intergovernmental revenues (government activities) from other functions that are intended to recover all or a significant portion of their costs through user fees and charges (business-type activities). The governmental activities of the Authority include economic development, program support, technology commercialization and community development. Within the Authority, there are no business-type activities.

Fund Financial Statements. A fund is a grouping of related accounts that is used to maintain control over resources that have been segregated for specific activities or objectives. The Authority uses fund accounting to ensure and demonstrate compliance with finance-related legal requirements. All of the funds of the Authority can be divided into two categories: general funds and special revenue funds.

Governmental funds are used to account for the same functions reported as governmental activities in the government-wide financial statements. However, unlike the government-wide financial statements, governmental fund financial statements focus on near-term inflows and outflows of spendable resources, as well as on balances of spendable resources available at the end of the fiscal year. Such information may be useful in evaluating a government's near-term financing requirements.

The Authority currently maintains five governmental funds. Information is presented separately in the governmental fund balance sheet and in the governmental fund statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balances for the General Fund (48000), Hazmat Grant Fund (02900), Border Project Fund (11790), Capital Outlay Funds (03600) and (89200), Border Development Fund (05600), and Fire Protection (40190).

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

Overview of the Financial Statements - Continued

The Authority adopts an annual appropriated budget for its General Fund. A budget adjustment was made during the year to reflect anticipated revenues and expenditures for the Santa Therese Railway Bypass Project. The basic governmental fund financial statements can be found on pages 17 through 20 of this report.

Other Information. In addition to the basic statements and accompanying notes, this report also presents certain required supplementary information. Other supplemental information can be found beginning on page 42 of this report.

Government-Wide Financial Analysis

As noted earlier, net position may serve over time as a useful indicator of a government's financial position. In the case of the Authority, assets exceeded liabilities by \$2,423,071 at the close of the 2017 fiscal year.

At the end of the 2017 fiscal year, the Authority is able to report positive balances in the category of net position.

Governmental activities increased the Authority's net position by \$1,012,411.

Financial Analysis of the Government's Funds

The focus of the Authority's governmental funds is to provide information on near-term inflows, outflows and balances of spendable resources. Such information is useful in assessing the Authority's financial requirements.

As of the end of the 2017 fiscal year, the Authority's governmental funds reported combined ending fund balances of \$1,792,639, an increase of \$974,513 in comparison with the prior year. The majority of this amount is derived from special revenue funds and constitutes unassigned fund balance, which will not revert to the general fund and is available for spending in the following fiscal year. The remainder of fund balance is restricted, indicating that it is committed and not available for spending.

The general fund is the chief operating fund of the Authority. At the end of the 2017 fiscal year, unassigned fund balance of the general fund was \$263,460.

During the 2017 fiscal year, the fund balance of the Authority's general fund decreased by \$10,221.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

Financial Analysis of the Authority as a Whole

Net Position

The information below summarizes the Authority's net position as of June 30, 2017. Net position for Governmental Activities was \$2,423,071.

Detail of the Authority's Net Position as of June 30, 2017 and 2016

	2017			2016		
Governmental activities:						
Assets:						
Current and other assets	\$	1,991,806	\$	878,509		
Capital assets		648,646		608,492		
Total assets	\$	2,640,452	\$	1,487,001		
1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 -		_				
Liabilities:	•	0.17.00.1	•	70.044		
Current liabilities		217,381		76,341		
Total liabilities		217,381		76,341		
Net position:						
Invested in capital assets, net of related debt		648,646		608,492		
Restricted		1,529,179		544,444		
Unrestricted		245,246		257,724		
Total not nocition		2 422 074		1 410 660		
Total net position		2,423,071		1,410,660		
Total liabilities and net position	\$	2,640,452	\$	1,487,001		

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

Statement of Activities

The Authority's change in net position for fiscal year 2017 was \$1,012,411 (Statement of Activities). Approximately 11% of the Authority's revenue came from State General Fund Appropriations in FY 2017.

The following table details the changes in net position from the Statement of Activities.

As of June 30,		2017	2016		
Governmental activities:					
Revenues:					
Program revenues:	_		_		
Charges for services	\$	36,205	\$	110,362	
Operating grants		112,760		624,968	
Total program revenues		148,965		735,330	
General revenues:					
State General Fund appropriations		299,500		328,100	
Other state funds		2,225,456		627,277	
Total general revenues		2,524,956		955,377	
Total revenues		2,673,921		1,690,707	
Expenses:					
Border Authority development		1,661,510		1,757,080	
Total expenses		1,661,510		1,757,080	
Other financing uses		<u>-</u>			
Increase (decrease) in net position		1,012,411		(66,373)	
Net position, beginning of year		1,410,660		1,477,033	
Net position, ending of year	\$	2,423,071	\$	1,410,660	

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

Financial Analysis of the Authority's Funds

Budget Variation General Fund

The final budget provided for the accomplishment of the rail feasibility study and project by including awards amounts and matching funds in the budget.

Capital Assets and Debt Administration

The Authority had \$648,646 in capital assets for the year ended June 30, 2017.

The Authority did not have any long-term debt for the year ended June 30, 2017.

Currently Known Facts, Decisions or Conditions Expected to Have an Effect on Operations

The Authority has achieved the following:

- Trade with Mexico processed through New Mexico ports of entry has increased from \$742 million in 2001 to over \$4 billion dollars in 2017. The vast majority of trade flows through Santa Teresa and is wide-ranging, including livestock, cement and cement products, chile and beans, candy, construction equipment, automobile parts, scrap metal, computers and hundreds of other commodities.
- In 2008, Foxconn, a Taiwanese contract manufacturer of consumer electronics, and one of the largest employers in the world, approached the Border Authority and asked its assistance in locating at Jeronimo, just across the border from Santa Teresa. The agency assisted Foxconn in meetings with Mexican and U.S. Customs as well as the U.S. General Services Administration to make sure the proposed Foxconn operation was feasible. Construction is completed on the Southbound Lane to Jeronimo Industrial Park and the rail by pass feasibility study Phase 1 was completed in October of 2016 for the STPOE. The Dual-Customs Clearance facility has received approval and the new Southbound-Northbound lanes are ready for use. Capital outlay from the Legislators provided funding for the road construction.
- Today, the Foxconn facility at San Jeronimo is one of the largest industrial sites in northern Mexico, employing over 8,000 employees. Many of Foxconn management and technical staff live in or near Santa Teresa. Manufacturing imports flow through Santa Teresa-based logistics operations. Foxconn, which plans three additional phases equal to its first, is the anchor operation that is already attracting major new industry to both sides of the border at Santa Teresa. According to NAFTA, 6 million U.S. jobs depend on trade with Mexico.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

Financial Analysis of the Authority's Funds - Continued

- <u>Traffic</u> through New Mexico ports has sharply increased in the past twelve years. Last year, over 2.1 million visitors crossed annually at the Mexico-New Mexico Ports of Entry. Northbound, non-commercial traffic through the ports has increased tremendously in the past sixteen years, from approximately 81,000 vehicles in 2000 to over 1 million vehicles Northbound at three Ports of Entry in 2016. According to USCBP statistics, the traffic increase at the Santa Teresa Port of Entry (STPOE) exceeds 40%. The truck traffic numbers Northbound have increased from 80,000 to over 120,000 projected for CY2017.
- The NMBA completed two traffic studies to determine the impact of the new intermodal opening on April 1, 2014. The NMBA with advice from the Legislative leadership and the Office of the Governor has worked to improve and support infrastructure at the Ports of Entry. The East- West grids from Santa Teresa are critical if NM wants to grow the volume of commercial units at the new intermodal as well as increase the Northbound and Southbound Commercial traffic numbers at the STPOE. Highway 9 must be extended Eastward and either St. Francis or Strauss Road must provide an Eastward path from the Union Pacific Intermodal. The NMBA traffic studies show the increases in both commercial and passenger vehicle traffic. Columbus POE is showing 20-25% increases. The NMDOT is currently spending \$47 million on upgrading Pete Domenici Hwy. The STPOE is certified for oversize and overweight cargo-up to 96,000 pounds and Pete V. Domenici will be a new concrete corridor to the Strauss intermodal and Texas line.
- The Border Authority continually works with the Congressional delegation, U.S. Customs and Border Protection, the U.S. General Services Administration, and state agencies to assure the expansion of port facilities and staffing to accommodate new trade and traffic. Similar work with the Mexican government has also been a key to success. Mexican staffing and facilities necessary for temporary permitting of American vehicles in Mexico were established at Jeronimo at the agency's request. Now, more travelers to the Mexican interior cross at Santa Teresa during the holiday season. Air traffic to Santa Teresa Jet Port will increase due to the USC facility opening on November 7, 2014. The NMBA was part of the first Airport Advisory meetings to plan the new customs facility location at the site of the old airport management office. The airport manager is now housed in the new Hazmat Facility, another project and grant work of the New Mexico Border Authority. The Hazmat Facility, the first of its kind in the STPOE area, provides critical emergency care for the businesses and the airport operation. NMBA supports any additional funding and staffing for the Hazmat Facility. NMBA was successful in capital outlay request for \$1.1 million dollars to design a needed fire station at the Santa Teresa airport and Hazmat facility.
- "Our exports are booming and shattering records, and helping our small businesses expand to international markets will only add to this momentum," said Martinez in a statement. The New Mexico Economic Development Department's Office of International Trade oversees the funds and programs. New Mexico's international commerce and trade is strongest to Mexico, Central and South America. The trade office said that in 2014, the state's total exports to Mexico set an all-time high of more than \$1.5 billion. Total exports were nearly \$4 billion, an increase of about \$1 billion from 2013.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

Financial Analysis of the Authority's Funds - Continued

At the close of 2017, over \$580 million in design and construction projects are underway at New Mexico's ports of entry, including:

Antelope Wells Facility (Operational)	\$ 12 Million
Columbus Port Commercial Bypass (Completed)	\$ 3.5 Million
Columbus Port Expansion Design (Completed)	\$ 7.4 Million
GSA Building New USCBP (Construction Jan.2017)	\$ 86 Million
New Mexico Truck Inspection Facility	\$ 12 Million
Pre-Clearance Road for Joint Customs Facility (Completed)	\$ 450K
Rehabilitation of Pete V. Domenici (concrete)	\$ 47 Million
Strauss Road (Completed)	\$ 3 Million
Proposed Expansion of Hazmat Facility and Equipment	\$ 3 Million
Union Pacific Intermodal Rail Opened Early (April 1)	\$400 Million
Columbus Cattle Yards (Completed)	\$ 1 Million
NMBA and Columbus Berm and Flood Study	\$ 2.1 Million
Columbus Road Renovation & Improvement Grant	\$ 187K
USDOT Inspection Facility at STPOE (Completed)	\$ 2 Million
Cattle Auction Facility at the Santa Teresa Cattle Facility	\$ 1 Million

The U.S. General Services Administration started construction of the Columbus port project in the FY 2017 federal budget, with an estimated cost of about \$86 million.

The Authority was and is intimately involved in all of the projects except Antelope Wells. Most importantly, the agency successfully lobbied for project funding. In addition, the agency was responsible for all of the early management of the Columbus bypass project, including negotiating necessary right of way acquisition. The agency is also coordinating critical complementary expansion of the Palomas port of entry and permitting of new roadways into Mexico for commercial vehicles. Through the efforts of a very active Board of Directors and the leadership of the Columbus Mayor, the NMBA was able to grant \$60,000 dollars to assist with transportation design to facilitate efficient usage of the visitors to and from the port of entry. An additional grant from NMBA was approved for Columbus flood project.

The Authority chaired the public-private partnership with Dell and Foxconn that successfully lobbied the federal government for unexpended ARRA monies for Santa Teresa. The public-private partnership will be a model for future large scale port development on the entire southern border with Mexico. The NMBA attended all the port meeting to assist Dell Corporation in their efforts to request the STPOE be open extended hours from 8 p.m. to 12 a.m. (midnight)/southbound. The NMBA has regular monthly meetings to discuss all the issues at the three ports of entry.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

Financial Analysis of the Authority's Funds - Continued

A. Port Hours and Operations

Operational hours at New Mexico ports often must be extended or modified to better accommodate rapidly increasing trade and traffic. The Authority conducts almost continuous surveys and studies to determine traffic flows and requirements. When justified, the agency petitions Customs and Border Protection, Mexican Customs, and Mexican Immigration for hours or operational changes. Often the decisions are made in Washington or Mexico City, but the agency has a very good success rate. In the past five years, the Border Authority has been able to have both non-commercial and commercial hours extended multiple times at Santa Teresa, as well as annual commercial extensions at Columbus during the chile import season.

SPECIAL NOTE:

Extended Hours were granted by USCBP and Aduana via a PPP 559 Pilot Program to Dell Computers to midnight travelling Southbound only at the STPOE Commercial Lanes. This special program was successful through the efforts of our Governor, BIA, USCBP and several key legislators. NMBA and Dell participation with EDD made the program a reality. Dell now has extended hours pass the 8:00 p.m. closing of inspections to midnight. The additional hours have made it possible for Dell Computers at Foxconn to successfully grow their company, a win-win for Chihuahua and New Mexico.

B. Santa Teresa Rail Bypass

El Paso and Cd. Juarez has been a bi-national rail hub for the Paso Del Norte Region since the first tracks were laid in 1882. As the cities expanded and rail traffic increased, conflict with roadway traffic and urban congestion became more and more problematic. Rail relocation was first considered almost one hundred years ago. In the past few years, relocation has become even more critical because of border security and environmental issues such as rail-borne hazardous materials and air emissions.

In 2004, the City of El Paso and the three converging railroads--Burlington Northern Santa Fe, Union Pacific, and Ferromex—conducted preliminary studies to determine the best location to relocate the interchange of rail traffic between the United States and Mexico. Both studies agreed that Santa Teresa was by far the best location. The Santa Teresa Rail bypass project feasibility study has been awarded to HNTB Corporation.

On September 30, 2009, at a meeting in Santa Teresa, a joint directive of the governors of New Mexico and Chihuahua, the mayors of Cd. Juarez and El Paso, and NMBA are conducting a study to more conclusively determine project feasibility and to accomplish federal permitting for a new rail border crossing at Santa Teresa. In the summer of 2017, NMBA had meetings to discuss the study and take the railroads' input. The government of Mexico and State of Chihuahua has openly supported the relocation of the rail to Santa Teresa, NM and the building of an international rail crossing at Santa Teresa.

The Authority is the lead state agency for the project because of its statutory responsibility for border crossings and because of the intense coordination with Mexican agencies that is necessary to accomplish the work. It is the recommendation of NMBA to honor the right of farmers and no private land will be taken.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

Financial Analysis of the Authority's Funds - Continued

The project study was awarded September 25, 2014 and Phase I of the feasibility study was completed in October of 2016. A match of \$566,768 was received in advance of starting the project feasibility study in 2010, making the total value of the Federal grant, plus the matching funds, to be \$1,800,000. The feasibility study was completed October 2016 after an extension was granted by the U.S. Department of Commerce.

Requests for Information

This financial report is designed to provide a general overview of the Authority's finances for all those with an interest in the government's finances. Questions concerning any of the information provided in this report or requests for additional financial information should be addressed to the Director of Administrative Services, New Mexico Economic Development Department, Joseph M. Montoya Building, 1100 Saint Francis Drive, Santa Fe, New Mexico 87505-4147.

STATEMENT OF NET POSITION

June 30, 2017

	Governmental Activities				
Assets					
Current assets:					
Investment in State General Fund Investment Pool	\$	1,991,056			
Accounts receivable		474			
Due from other state agencies		276			
Total current assets		1,991,806			
Capital assets, net of depreciation		648,646			
Total assets	\$	2,640,452			
Liabilities					
Accounts payable and other current liabilities	\$	185,858			
Accrued payroll		12,067			
Other liabilities		1,242			
Compensated absences payable		18,214			
Total current liabilities		217,381			
Net Position					
Net investment in capital assets		648,646			
Restricted		1,529,179			
Unrestricted		245,246			
Total net position		2,423,071			
Total liabilities and net position	\$	2,640,452			

STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES

Year Ended June 30, 2017

Functions/Programs	ŀ	Op Charges for Gra				ram Revenue perating rants and ntributions	R () N	et (Expense) evenue and Changes in let Position overnmental Activities	
							ributions		
Governmental Activities Border development	\$	1,661,510	\$	36,205	\$	112,760	\$ -	\$	(1,512,545)
Total activities	\$	1,661,510	\$	36,205	\$	112,760	\$ _		(1,512,545)
General Revenues									
Other revenue: Other state funds State General Fund appropri	ations								2,225,456 299,500
Total general revenues ar	nd trans	fers							2,524,956
Change in Net Position									1,012,411
Net position, beginning									1,410,660
Net position, ending								\$	2,423,071

BALANCE SHEET - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS

Year Ended June 30, 2017

	48000 General Fund	02900 Hazmat Grant Fund		89200 and 03600 Capital Outlay Fund			11790 Border Project Fund	05600 Border Development Fund		40190 Fire Protection Fund	Total Governmental Funds	
Assets Interest in State General Fund Investment Pool Accounts receivable Due from other state agencies Due from federal government	\$ 275,859 - - -	\$	3,698 - - -	\$	121,610 - - -	\$	69,529 - 28 -	\$	420,360 474 248	\$ 1,100,000 - - -	\$ 1,991,056 474 276	
Total assets	\$ 275,859	\$	3,698	\$	121,610	\$	69,557	\$	421,082	\$ 1,100,000	\$ 1,991,806	
Liabilities Vouchers payable and other current liabilities Accrued payroll	\$ 332 12,067	\$	- -	\$	121,610	\$	- -	\$	9,241 <u>-</u>	\$ 55,917 	\$ 187,100 12,067	
Total liabilities	12,399		-		121,610		-		9,241	55,917	199,167	
Fund Balances Restricted:												
Hazmat grant fund	-		3,698		-		-		-	-	3,698	
Border project funds	-		-		-		69,557		-	-	69,557	
Border development fund	-		-		-		-		411,841	-	411,841	
Fire Protection fund	-		-		-		-		-	1,044,083	1,044,083	
Unassigned	 263,460		-		-		-				263,460	
Total fund balances	 263,460		3,698				69,557		411,841	1,044,083	1,792,639	
Total liabilities and fund balance	\$ 275,859	\$	3,698	\$	121,610	\$	69,557	\$	421,082	\$ 1,100,000	\$ 1,991,806	

RECONCILIATION OF THE BALANCE SHEET - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENT OF NET POSITION

June 30, 2017

(Governmental Fund Balance Sheet) \$ 1,792,639

Amounts reported for governmental activities in the Statement of Net Position are different because:

Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financial resources and, therefore, are not reported in the fund:

Capital assets total acquisition value \$ 757,401 Total accumulated depreciation (108,755)

Total Fund Balance - Governmental Funds

Total capital assets, net 648,646

Compensated absences (18,214)

Net position of governmental activities (Statement of Net Position) \$ 2,423,071

STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS

Year Ended June 30, 2017

				Majo	or Funds								
	48000	0	2900	8920	00 and		11790		05600	4	0190		
		Ha	azmat	03600 Capital		Border		Border		Fire			Total
	General	(Grant	0	utlay	Project		Development		Pro	otection	Governmental	
	Fund	F	Fund	Funds		Fund		Fund		Fund		Funds	
Revenues													
Federal grants	\$ 112,760	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	112,760
Other revenue			-				3,632		32,573				36,205
Total revenues	112,760		-		-		3,632		32,573		-		148,965
Expenditures													
Current:													
Personnel services	319,048		-		-		-		-		-		319,048
Contractual services	98,851		-	ç	37,995		-		20,630		55,917		1,113,393
Operating costs	4,582		-	1	87,461				74,924		<u>-</u>		266,967
Total expenditures	422,481			1,1	25,456	_		_	95,554		55,917		1,699,408
(Deficiency) excess of revenue													
over expenditures	(309,721)		-	(1,1	25,456)		3,632		(62,981)		(55,917)	(1,550,443)
Other Financing Sources (Uses)													
State general fund appropriations	299,500		-		-		-		-		-		299,500
Other state funds			-	1,1	25,456					1	,100,000	:	2,225,456
Total other financing sources	299,500			1,1	25,456		-		_	1	,100,000	:	2,524,956
Net change in fund balance	(10,221)		-		-		3,632		(62,981)	1	,044,083		974,513
Beginning fund balance	273,681		3,698				65,925		474,822				818,126
Ending fund balance	\$ 263,460	\$	3,698	\$		\$	69,557	\$	411,841	\$ 1	,044,083	\$	1,792,639

RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES

Year Ended June 30, 2017

Net Changes in Fund Balances - Total Governmental Funds (Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balances)	\$ 974,513
Amounts reported for governmental activities in the Statement of Activities are different because:	
Governmental Funds report capital outlay as expenditures. However, in the Statement of Activities, the cost of these assets is allocated over their estimated lives and reported as depreciation expense. In the current period, these amounts were:	
Purchases of capital assets	55,156
Depreciation expense	(15,002)
Decrease in compensated absence balance not recorded in government funds	(2,256)

1,012,411

\$

Change in net position of governmental activities (Statement of Activities)

MAJOR FUND SCHEDULE OF REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES BUDGET AND ACTUAL GENERAL FUND - FUND 48000

Year Ended June 30, 2017

		Budgete	ed Am	ounts		Actual	Variance From Final Budget		
	(Original		Final		Amounts	Positive (Negative)		
Revenues									
State general fund									
appropriation	\$	316,900	\$	299,500	\$	299,500	\$	-	
Federal grants		-		112,760		112,760		-	
Other state funds		-		-		-		-	
Other financing sources -									
compensation		-		-		-		-	
Other funds		-		_					
Total revenues	\$	316,900	\$	412,260		412,260	\$	-	
Expenditures									
Personnel services	\$	308,000	\$	320,600		319,048	\$	1,552	
Contractual services		-		129,510		98,851		30,659	
Other costs		8,900		8,900		4,582		4,318	
Total expenditures	\$	316,900	\$	459,010		422,481	\$	36,529	
Excess (deficiency) of revenue over expenditures GAAP basis reconciliation						(10,221)			
reversions						-			
Net change in fund balance					\$	(10,221)			

MAJOR FUND SCHEDULE OF REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES BUDGET AND ACTUAL HAZMAT GRANT - FUND 02900

Year Ended June 30, 2017

	Budgeted Amoun			unts Final	 ctual nounts	Variance From Final Budget Positive (Negative)		
Revenues					 _			
General Fund appropriation	\$	-	\$	-	\$ -	\$	-	
Federal grants		-		-	-		-	
Other state funds		-		-	-		-	
Other financing sources		-		-	-		-	
Building and lease income				-	 			
Total revenues	\$		\$	-	-	\$		
Expenditures								
Personnel services	\$	-	\$	-	-	\$	-	
Contractual services		-		-	-		-	
Other				-	 			
Total expenditures	\$	_	\$	-		\$		
Excess (deficiency) of revenue over expenditures					_			
GAAP basis reconciliation								
reversions					 			
Net change in fund balance					\$ 			

Inactive funds with no activity continue to be presented in these financial statements since they still legally exist with the State of New Mexico.

MAJOR FUND SCHEDULE OF REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES BUDGET AND ACTUAL BORDER PROJECT - FUND 11790

Year Ended June 30, 2017

	Budgeted Amounts					ctual	Variance From Final Budget		
	Or	Original Final		An	nounts	Positive (Negative)			
Revenues									
General Fund appropriation	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	
Federal grants		-		-		-		-	
Other state funds		-		-		-		-	
Other financing sources		-		-		_		-	
Building and lease income				-		3,632		3,632	
Total revenues	\$		\$	-		3,632	\$	3,632	
Expenditures									
Personnel services	\$	-	\$	-		-	\$	-	
Contractual services		-		-		-		-	
Other				-		-			
Total expenditures	\$	_	\$	-			\$	-	
Excess (deficiency) of revenue over expenditures						3,632			
GAAP basis reconciliation reversions									
Net change in fund balance					\$	3,632			

The operations of the fund are limited to recording certain rental income for the year.

MAJOR FUND SCHEDULE OF REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES BUDGET AND ACTUAL BORDER DEVELOPMENT - FUND 05600

Year Ended June 30, 2017

	Budgeted Amounts				Actual		Variance From Final Budget	
	Original		Final		Amounts		Positive (Negative)	
Revenues								
General Fund appropriation	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Federal grants		-		-		-		-
Other state funds		-		-		-		-
Other financing sources		-		-		-		-
Building and lease income		81,800		81,800		32,573		(49,227)
Total revenues	\$	81,800	\$	81,800		32,573	\$	(49,227)
Expenditures								
Personnel services	\$	-	\$	-		-	\$	-
Contractual services		52,500		52,500		20,630		31,870
Operating costs		129,300		129,300		74,924		54,376
Total expenditures	\$	181,800	\$	181,800		95,554	\$	86,246
Excess (deficiency) of revenue over expenditures						(62,981)		
GAAP basis reconciliation reversions						-		
Net change in fund balance					\$	(62,981)		

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

June 30, 2017

NOTE A – DEFINITION OF REPORTING ENTITY

The New Mexico Border Authority (the Authority) is an autonomous executive branch state agency which was created by the New Mexico Legislature in 1991 for the purpose of:

- Encouraging and fostering development of the State, its cities and its counties attract new
 industries and businesses, thereby creating new job opportunities in the State while
 resolving transportation and logistical problems that may arise as ports of entry develop.
- Actively promoting and assisting public and private sectors' infrastructure development to attract new industries and businesses, thereby creating new job opportunities in the State while resolving transportation and logistical problems that may arise as ports of entry develop.
- Designing, financing, equipping and operating port facilities necessary to ensure the timely, planned and efficient development of the border area between New Mexico and the Mexican State of Chihuahua.

Financing Powers

The Authority has been granted two methods for financing its projects, subject to the approval of the State Board of Finance: general fund appropriations and issuing revenue bonds. The Authority has been granted specific powers and authorities respective to each instrument and is restricted in those powers for each instrument.

Administrative Attachment

The Border Development Act was amended effective July 1, 1996, to change the number of Directors to eight and provide that the Cabinet Secretary of the Economic Development Department be the Chairman of the Board of Directors for the Authority. The amended legislation provided that the Authority be administratively attached to the Economic Development Department. Through this administrative attachment, the Economic Development Department provides human resource services, accounting functions and information systems support.

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

1. <u>Use of Estimates in Preparing Financial Statements</u>

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

2. Principles of Accounting

The financial statements for the Authority have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP) as applied to governmental units. The Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) is the standard-setting body for governmental accounting and financial reporting. The GASB periodically updates its codification of the existing Governmental Accounting and Financial Reporting Standards, which, along with subsequent GASB pronouncements (Statements and Interpretations), constitutes GAAP for governmental units. The more significant of these accounting policies are described below.

3. Financial Reporting Entity

The Authority is a component unit of the Executive Branch of the State of New Mexico and is legally separate and fiscally independent of other State agencies, has decision-making authority, the power to designate management, the responsibility to significantly influence operations and primary accountability for fiscal matters. The Authority is not included in any other governmental "reporting entity" as defined in Section 2100, "Codification of Governmental Accounting and Financial Reporting Standards." Included within the reporting entity is the New Mexico Border Authority as described above. Other Executive Branch entities of government are excluded because they are established separately by statutes. The Authority does not have component units.

The Authority is responsible for the fair presentation of the accompanying financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. The Authority has prepared required supplementary information titled Management's Discussion and Analysis (MD&A), which precedes the basic financial statements. The Authority's significant accounting policies are described below.

4. Government-Wide and Fund Financial Statements

The basic financial statements include both government-wide (based on the Authority as a whole) and fund financial statements. The reporting model focus is on either the Authority as a whole or major individual funds (within the fund financial statements). Both the government-wide and the fund financial statements (within the basic financial statements) categorize primary activities as either governmental or business type activities. The Authority has only governmental type activities. In the government-wide Statement of Net Position, the governmental column reflects a full accrual, economic resources basis, which incorporates long-term assets as well as long-term debt and obligations. The net position of the Authority consists of assets, deferred outflows of resources, liabilities and deferred inflows of resources, the residual is net position.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

4. Government-Wide and Fund Financial Statements – Continued

The government-wide Statement of Activities reflects both the gross and net cost per functional category, which are otherwise being supported by general governmental revenues. The Statement of Activities reduces gross expenses (including depreciation) by related program revenues, operating and capital gains. Program revenues must be directly associated with a function. The Authority reports one function (general government).

General revenues (General Fund appropriation, transfers in from other State agencies, Federal aid, etc.), normally cover the net cost (by function).

This government-wide focus is more on the sustainability of the Authority as an entity and the change in aggregate financial position resulting from the activities of the fiscal period. The fund financial statements are similar to the financial statements presented in the previous accounting model.

The governmental fund statements are presented on a current financial resource and modified accrual basis of accounting. This presentation is deemed appropriate to (a) demonstrate legal compliance, (b) demonstrate the source and use of liquid resources, and (c) demonstrate how the Authority's actual experience conforms to the budget or fiscal plan. Since the governmental fund statements are presented on a different measurement focus and basis of accounting than the government-wide statements' governmental column, reconciliation is presented on the page following each statement, which briefly explains the adjustment necessary to transform the fund-based financial statements into the governmental column on the governmental-wide presentation.

5. Measurement Focus and Basis of Accounting

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America for governmental entities (US GAAP). The significant accounting policies are summarized in Note A and include accounting standards adopted in recent years as detailed below.

The Authority implemented Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) Statement No. 62 "Codification of Accounting and Financial Reporting Guidance Contained in Pre-November 30, 1989 FASB and AICPA Pronouncements" which codifies preexisting authoritative guidance from all sources into GASB standards and edits such standards for the government environment as appropriate. It further eliminates the election for proprietary fund and business type reporting entities to apply certain Financial Accounting Standards guidance after November 30, 1989.

The Authority implemented Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 72 "Fair Value Measurements and Application" (GASB 72), which requires certain assets and liabilities to be measured at fair value using a consistent and more detailed definition of fair value and accepted valuation techniques. This statement is effective for periods beginning after June 15, 2015. There were no assets or liabilities measured at fair value to disclose for the year ended June 30, 2017.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

5. Measurement Focus and Basis of Accounting – Continued

The Authority engages in federal grant agreement programs commonly referred to as "reimbursement type" programs. These programs require that the recipient (the Authority) must incur allowable costs as defined by the agreement types in order to draw down funds against the particular project. This is the principal eligibility requirement for the recognition of the revenue. Upon incurring an allowable cost, the Authority simultaneously recognizes a receivable and revenue in the amount of the expenditures incurred. All other eligibility requirements or grants, as applicable, must also be satisfied.

Unreimbursed state and federal grants associated with current fiscal period are all considered to be susceptible to accrual and so have been recognized as revenues of the current fiscal period. All other revenues are considered to be measurable and available only when cash is received by the Authority.

6. Basis of Presentation

The financial transactions of the Authority are maintained on the basis of funds, each of which is considered a separate accounting entity. The operations of each fund are accounted for with a separate set of self-balancing accounts that comprise its assets, liabilities, fund balance, revenues, expenditures or expenses and other financing sources or uses. Government resources are allocated to, and accounted for, in individual funds based upon the purpose for which they are to be spent and the means by which spending activities are controlled.

GASB No. 34 sets forth minimum criteria for the determination of major funds based on a percentage of the assets, liabilities, revenues or expenditures/expenses of either fund category or governmental and enterprise combined.

The following funds are reported in the financial statements. The Authority has determined that all of the following are major funds:

General Fund. The General Fund is the general operating fund of the Authority and is used to account for all financial resources except those required to be accounted for in another fund. The General Fund is funded primarily through appropriations from the State of New Mexico General Fund. The General Fund is a non-reverting fund (SHARE Fund 48000) 58-27-25A NMSA 1978.

Special Revenue Funds. The Special Revenue Funds are used to account for the proceeds of specific revenue sources that are restricted to expenditures for specified purposes. Sources of revenue are primarily special appropriations of State, Federal and local Governments and private grants and revenues generated by various activities of the Authority.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

6. Basis of Presentation – Continued

<u>Hazmat Grant</u>. This fund is used to account for the activities of a federal grant from the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) and passed through the New Mexico Department of Transportation (DOT). The funds are appropriated under Section 330 of the FY 2002 DOT Appropriations Act (Public Law 107-87). The Authority agreed to administer the grant for the County of Dona Ana. All capital outlay items purchased under this grant are transferred to the County of Dona Ana for further administration per a Memorandum of Agreement dated February 6, 2003. This fund is non-reverting (SHARE Fund 02900).

<u>Border Development</u>. This fund is used to account for the activities of earned revenue, including lease income and all other money received by the Authority from any public or private source except that, if the public or private source expresses an intent that the money be used for projects pursuant to Section 58-27-25.1 NMSA 1978. This fund is non-reverting (SHARE Fund 05600).

<u>Border Project Fund.</u> This fund was set up in FY14 to account for 10% of parking lot revenues, tolls, fees, rents, lease payments or other charges imposed, collected and received by the Authority and distributed to the fund pursuant to Subsection E of Section 58-27-25 NMSA 1978. This is a non-reverting fund except for severance tax bond proceeds required to revert to the severance tax bonding fund (SHARE Fund 11790) 58-27-25.1 NMSA 1978.

Capital Projects Funds

<u>Capital Outlay Fund</u>. This fund is used to account for the activities relating to the appropriation by the State of New Mexico from the sale of severance tax bonds pursuant to Chapter 429 Laws of 2003, Chapter 110 Laws of 2003, Chapter 338 Laws of 2001, Chapter 23 Laws of 2000 Special Session, Chapter 18 Laws of 2000 Special Session, and Chapter 2 Laws of 1999 Special Session, collectively (SHARE Fund 03600).

<u>Fire Protection Fund</u>. This fund is used to account for the activities relating to the appropriation by the State of New Mexico from the sale of severance tax bonds pursuant to Laws of 2016, 2016 Regular (SHARE Fund 40190).

As a general rule, interfund transfers are eliminated in the government-wide financial statements except for receivables between government and business-type funds. The Authority eliminated all interfund transactions for the current fiscal year.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

7. Budgets and Budgetary Accounting

The New Mexico State Legislature makes appropriations to the Authority. Legal compliance is monitored through the establishment of a budget (modified cash basis) and a financial control system, which permits a budget to actual comparison. Expenditures may not legally exceed appropriations for each budget at the appropriation unit level.

Budgeted appropriation unit amounts may be amended upon approval from the Budget Division of the State of New Mexico Department of Finance & Administration within the limitations as specified in the General Appropriation Act. The budget amounts shown in the financial statements are both the original appropriation and the final authorized amounts as legally revised during the year.

The Authority follows these procedures in establishing the budgetary data reflected in the financial statements:

- No later than September 1, the Authority prepares a budget request by the appropriation unit to be presented to the next Legislature.
- The appropriation request is submitted to the Department of Finance & Administration's Budget Division (DFA) and to the Legislative Finance Committee (LFC).
- DFA makes recommendations and adjustments to the appropriation request, which become the Governor's proposal to the Legislature.
- The LFC holds hearings on the appropriation request, also submitting recommendations and adjustments before presentation to the Legislature.
- Both the DFA and LFC-recommended appropriation proposals are presented to the Legislature for approval of the final budget plan.
- Budgetary control is exercised at the appropriation unit level of the Authority as a whole, and changes are approved by the Department of Finance & Administration (DFA).
- Single year appropriations lapse at the end of the year, except for goods and services received by the last day of the fiscal year which are reclassified as accounts payable.
- Budgets for the Governmental Funds are presented on a modified accrual basis. Current year encumbrances are included as expenditures, and payment of prior year encumbrances are excluded from current year budgeted expenditures. Budget expenditures record changes in prepaid expenses, accounts payable and accrued payroll. Budgetary comparisons presented for the Government Funds in this report are on the modified accrual basis, which conforms to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America as encumbrances are treated as accounts payable and expenditures. This procedure conforms to the Department of Finance & Administration and State requirements.
- The Schedule of Revenues and Expenditures, Modified Accrual Budget Basis and Actual does not include funds with multiple year budgets.

Each year the Legislature approves multiple year appropriations, which the State considers as continuing appropriations. The Legislature authorizes these appropriations for two to five years; however, it does not identify the authorized amount by fiscal year. Consequently, the

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

7. Budgets and Budgetary Accounting – Continued

appropriation is budgeted in its entirety the first year the Legislature authorizes it. The unexpended portion of the budget is carried forward as the next year's beginning budget balance until either the project period has expired or the appropriation has been fully expended. The budget presentations in these financial statements are consistent with this budgeting methodology.

8. Cash and Investments in the State General Fund Investment Pool

The Authority has cash and investments in the State General Fund Investment Pool (SGFIP). All cash is deposited with, and monitored by, the State Treasurer.

For additional GASB 40 disclosure information regarding cash held by the New Mexico State Treasurer's State General Fund Investment Pool, the reader should see the separate audit report for the New Mexico State Treasurer's Office for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017.

9. Interest Rate Risk

The New Mexico State Treasurer's Office has an investment policy that limits investment maturities to five years or less on allowable investments. This policy is a means of managing exposure to fair value losses arising from increasing interest rates. This policy is reviewed and approved annually by the New Mexico State Board of Finance.

10. Federal Grants Receivable

Various reimbursement procedures are used for federal awards received by the Authority. Consequently, timing differences between expenditures and program reimbursements can exist at any time during the fiscal year. Receivable balances at fiscal year-end represent an excess of modified accrual basis expenditures over cash reimbursements received to date. Generally, receivable balances caused by differences in the timing of cash reimbursements and expenditures will be reversed or returned to the grantor in the remaining grant period.

Determining the amount of expenditures reimbursable by the federal government, in some cases, requires management to estimate allowable costs to be charged to the federal government. As a result of this and other issues, management provides an allowance for potential contractual allowances for federal revenue. Any changes in these estimates are recorded in the period that the estimate is changed. During fiscal year 2017, there were no estimated unallowable costs allowed for or charged to any federal grants.

11. Unearned Revenue

Unearned revenue represents a liability for the Governmental Funds. Unearned revenue is used to account for (1) amounts received from federal grants in advance of expenditures

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

11. Unearned Revenue – Continued

occurring, whereas certain eligibility requirements (other than time) have not yet been met or (2) amounts identified as accounts receivable that have not been received within 60 days of the end of the fiscal year, and are accounted for on the modified accrual basis in the fund financial statements.

12. Credit Risk

Credit risk is the risk that an issuer or other counterparty to an investment will not fulfill its obligations. The State General Fund Investment Pool is not rated for credit risk.

The Authority has deposits, as defined in the Schedule of Individual Deposit Accounts, of \$1,991,056 with the Office of the State Treasurer in the State General Fund Investment Pool.

For a detailed listing of all Authority bank accounts and State Treasurer SHARE accounts, see the schedule referred to above on page 43.

Detail of pledge collateral specific to the Authority is unavailable because the bank comingles pledged collateral for all state funds it holds. However, the state Treasurer's Office Collateral Bureau monitors pledged collateral for all state funds held by state agencies in such "authorized" bank accounts.

13. Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable consist of amounts due from other state or federal governments. No allowance for doubtful accounts is established since all amounts are collected in the subsequent fiscal year.

14. Due From Other State Agencies

There were no internal transfers between funds during 2017. There is a residual balance of \$275 due from other state agencies at June 30, 2017. The amount is due from the Department of Homeland Security.

15. Capital Assets

Capital assets are tangible assets that are used in operations and that have initial useful lives that extend beyond a single reporting period. Capital assets are reported in the Statement of Net position at historical cost or estimated fair value, if donated. Capital assets are depreciated using the straight-line method over their estimated useful lives. Items with a cost of less than \$5,000 are expensed in the year of acquisition, per Section 12-6-10 NMSA 1978. Repairs and maintenance expenses are charged to operations when incurred and major betterments and

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

15. Capital Assets - Continued

replacements are capitalized. The major classifications of capital assets and their related depreciable lives are as follows:

Buildings 40 years
Machinery and equipment 5 years
Data processing equipment 5 years
Furniture and fixtures 4 years

The Authority includes software in the capital assets. The Authority does not develop, capitalize or depreciate internally developed software.

16. Accrued Compensated Absences

Qualified employees are entitled to accumulate annual leave according to a graduated leave schedule of 80 to 160 hours per year, depending upon length of service and employee hire date. A maximum of 30 working days (240 hours) or such accumulated annual leave may be carried forward into the beginning of the calendar year and any excess leave is lost. When employees terminate, they are compensated for accumulated unpaid annual leave as of the date of termination, up to a maximum of 240 hours. Accumulated annual leave is expected to be liquidated with expendable available financial resources.

Qualified employees are entitled to accumulate sick leave at the rate of one day for each calendar month of service. There is no limit to the amount of sick leave that an employee may accumulate. Once per fiscal year in either January or July, employees may elect to be paid up to 50% of accrued sick leave in excess of 600 up to 720 hours, but not to exceed 120 hours. In the case of retiring employees, up to 200 net hours in excess of 600 hour minimum limit can be paid. All sick leave balances from 600 to 720 hours have been recorded at 50% of the employee's current hourly rate in the general long-term debt account group, including those amounts paid in July because no expendable financial resources are available as of the balance sheet date to liquidate the liability.

17. Non-Reverting Funds

All funds which are either appropriated to or earned by the Authority, and by law or statute, are not required to be reverted to the state treasury upon completion of a fiscal period or project are non-reverting funds. The Authority currently classifies the following revenues and sources as non-reverting:

 Non-General Fund sources must be reverted to the State General Fund upon completion of the project. (Section 6-5-10 NMSA 1978). The General Fund is non-reverting per 58-27-25A NMSA 1978.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

17. Non-Reverting Funds – Continued

ii) Grant funds from any governmental source, such as federal or state, direct or indirect, do not revert to the State General Fund unless specifically identified in the grant contract or appropriation law. Instead, any overdrawn grant funds must be reverted to the granting agency.

18. Revenues, Expenditures and Expenses

Substantially all governmental fund revenues are accrued and considered available. The Authority recognizes revenue when earned.

Expenditures are recognized when the related fund liability is incurred. An exception to this general rule is that accumulated unpaid annual, compensatory and certain sick leave are not accrued as current liabilities but as non-current liabilities. Expenditures charged to federal programs are recorded utilizing the cost principles described by the various funding sources.

19. Program Revenues

Program revenues are revenues that (1) originate from the program or from parties other than the government's taxpayers or citizens as a whole, and (2) reduce the expenses of the function that has to be financed by general revenues. Revenues of this type can originate from a governmental source, but the proceeds are a charge for services or products produced by a government agency, where that agency is considered a vendor within the market place. Additionally, program revenues are fees charged by the government agency that are used to support a specific operation of that governmental unit.

20. Fund Balances and Net Position

The government-wide governmental fund financial statements utilize a net position presentation. Net position are categorized as net investment in fixed assets (net of related debt), restricted and unrestricted.

Net Investment in Capital Assets is intended to reflect the portion of net position which are associated with non-liquid, capital assets less outstanding capital asset related debt. The net related debt is the debt less the outstanding liquid assets and any associated unamortized cost. The Authority does not have any related debt.

Restricted are liquid assets (generated from fee revenues and not bond proceeds), which have third-party (statutory, bond covenant or granting agency) limitations on their use, or are legally restricted by enabling legislation.

Unrestricted represent unrestricted liquid and residual assets.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

20. Fund Balances and Net Position – Continued

In the governmental fund financial statements, fund balances are classified as nonspendable, restricted or unrestricted (committed, assigned or unassigned). Restricted represents those portions of fund balance where constraints placed on the resources are either externally imposed or imposed by law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation. The amount of Net Position restricted by enabling legislation is \$1,529,179 at June 30, 2017. Committed fund balance represents amounts that can only be used for specific purposes pursuant to constraints imposed by formal action of the Legislative and Executive branches of the State. Assigned fund balance is constrained by the Legislature and Executive Branches' intent to be used for specific purposes or, in some cases, by legislation. See Note J for additional information about fund balances, including restricted fund balances.

When an expenditure/expense is incurred for purposes for which both restricted and unrestricted resources are available, it is the State's policy to use restricted resources first. When expenditures/expenses are incurred for purposes for which unrestricted (committed, assigned and unassigned) resources are available, and amounts in any of these unrestricted classifications could be used, it is the State's policy to spend committed resources first.

Deferred outflows of resources consumed and deferred inflows of resources received and available are elements of the Statement of Net Position for reporting the residual balances. There were no deferred outflows or inflows of resources to separately report at June 30, 2017.

21. Interagency Transfers

The Border Authority received \$299,500, and \$1,125,456 from DFA (85300) for its annual appropriation and severance tax bond proceeds draw downs, respectively. The Border Authority also received \$1,100,000 in advances on severance tax bonds related to the Fire Protection Fund for administration of construction of a new fire station at the Santa Teresa airport in Dona Ana county.

22. GASB 68 Implementation

Compliant with the requirements of Government Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 68, *Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions*, the State of New Mexico (the State) continues to apply the standard for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2017.

The Authority, as part of the primary government of the State of New Mexico, is a contributing employer to a cost-sharing multiple employer defined benefit pension plan administered by the Public Employees Retirement Association (PERA). Overall, total pension liability exceeds plan net position resulting in a net pension liability. The State has determined the State's share of the net pension liability to be a liability of the State as a whole, rather than any agency or department of the State and will not be reported in the department or agency level financial statements of the State.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE B - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

23. Subsequent Events

Management evaluated subsequent events through October 31, 2017, the date the financial statements were available to be issued. Events or transactions occurring after June 30, 2017, but prior to October 31, 2017, that provided additional evidence about conditions that existed at June 30, 2017, have been recognized in the financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2017. Events or transactions that provided evidence about conditions that did not exist at June 30, 2017, but arose before the financial statements were available to be issued, have not been recognized in the financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2017.

NOTE C - INVESTMENT IN STATE GENERAL FUND INVESTMENT POOL

Compliant with statute 6-10-3 (NMSA 1978), and to optimize state cash management and investment practices, funds of various state agencies are deposited in the State General Fund Investment Pool (SGFIP). This pool is managed by the New Mexico State Treasurer's Office (STO). Claims on the SGFIP are reported as financial assets by the various agencies investing in the SGFIP.

The Authority reconciles its deposits, vouchers and other general ledger activity with the DFA to SHARE on a periodic basis to ensure proper posting.

Investment balances at June 30, 2017, consisted of the following:

Deposits with State Treasurer – Governmental Activities Due to State Treasurer General Fund Investment	\$ 1,991,056
Pool	\$ 1.991.056

NOTE D - CHANGES IN CAPITAL ASSETS

A summary of changes in capital assets is as follows:

	Balance June 30, 2016			Additions		etions	Balance June 30, 2017		
Capital assets:									
Land	\$	83,406	\$	-	\$	-	\$	83,406	
Depreciable assets:									
Building		600,100		-		-		600,100	
Building improvements, in process		-		55,156		-		55,156	
Furniture, fixtures and equipment		18,739				-		18,739	
		_			'			_	
Total capital assets		702,245		55,156		-		757,401	

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE D - CHANGES IN CAPITAL ASSETS - CONTINUED

	Balance e 30, 2016	A	dditions	Del	etions	Balance e 30, 2017
Accumulated depreciation:						
Building	75,014		15,002		-	90,016
Furniture, fixtures and equipment	 18,739				-	18,739
Total accumulated depreciation	93,753		15,002			 108,755
Net capital assets	\$ 608,492	\$	40,154	\$		\$ 648,646

Automobiles used by the Authority leased from the General Services Department (GSD) are not included in these financial statements, as they are included in the financial statements of the GSD.

Depreciation of \$15,002 was charged to the Border Development function.

NOTE E - COMPENSATED ABSENCES

A summary of the changes in compensated absences is as follows:

	alance 30, 2016	Increases		De	ecreases	alance e 30, 2017	Amounts Due Within One Year		
Compensated absences	\$ 15,958	\$	17,507	\$	(15,251)	\$ 18,214	\$	18,214	

The Authority's policy is to permit employees to accumulate earned but unused vacation and sick pay benefits. Funds from general operations have been used to liquidate the liability associated with compensated absences. New Mexico State Agencies do not budget, in the current year, funds to pay for any portion of the compensated absence liability at the end of the fiscal year.

NOTE F - UNEARNED REVENUE

In July of 2010, the Authority received a Federal grant, "Economic Adjustment Assistance", for which a match of \$566,846 was required. The City of Sunland Park, New Mexico, which, in a City Council Special Session held on July 12, 2010, approved the contribution of the required amount for the Santa Teresa rail bypass feasibility study and permitting project. During 2017, the grant expired with total to date state expenditures of \$559,406 and federal match of \$1,216,484. Federal revenue earned under this grant during the year was \$112,760. At June 30, 2017, the grant is closed and no additional amounts are unearned or receivable.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE G - RETIREMENT PLANS - PUBLIC EMPLOYEES RETIREMENT ASSOCIATION

1. Plan Description

Substantially all of the Authority's full-time employees participate in a public employee retirement system authorized under the Public Employees' Retirement Act (Chapter 10, Article 11 NMSA 1978). The Public Employees' Retirement Association (PERA) is the administrator of the plan, which is a cost-sharing multiple-employer defined benefit retirement plan. The plan provides for retirement benefits, disability benefits, survivor benefits and cost-of-living adjustments to plan members and beneficiaries. PERA issues a separate, publicly available financial report that includes financial statements and required supplementary information for the plan. That report may be obtained by writing to PERA, P.O. Box 2123, Santa Fe, New Mexico 87504-2123. The report is also available on PERA's website at www.pera.state.nm.us.

GASB 68 - Financial Reporting and Disclosure for multiple employer Cost Sharing Pensions Plans by Employers: Compliant with the requirements of Government Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 68, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions, the State of New Mexico has implemented the standard for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2015. The Department, as part of the primary government of the State of New Mexico, is a contributing employer to a cost-sharing multiple employer defined benefit pension plan administered by the Public Employees Retirement Association (PERA). Disclosure requirements for governmental funds apply to the primary government as a whole, and as such, this information will be presented in the Component Appropriation Funds Annual Financial Report (General Fund) and the Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) of the State of New Mexico.

Information concerning the net pension liability, pension expense, and pension-related deferred inflows and outflows of resources of the primary government will be contained in the General Fund and the CAFR and will be available, when issued, from the Office of State Controller Room 166, Bataan Memorial Building, 407 Galisteo Street, Santa Fe, New Mexico, 87501.

2. Funding Policy

Plan members are required to contribute 8.92% of their gross salary. The Authority is required to contribute 15.09% of the gross covered salary. The contribution requirements of plan members and the Authority are established in State statute under Chapter 10 Article 11 NMSA 1978. The requirements may be amended by acts of the legislature. The Authority's contributions to PERA for the years ending June 30, 2017, 2016, and 2015 were \$35,810, \$35,930, and \$32,984 respectively, equal to the amount of the required contribution for each year.

NOTE H - POST-EMPLOYMENT BENEFITS - STATE RETIREE HEALTH CARE PLAN

1. Plan Description

The Authority contributes to the New Mexico Retiree Health Care Fund, a cost-sharing multipleemployer defined benefit postemployment healthcare plan administered by the New Mexico Retiree Health Care Authority (RHCA). The RHCA provides health care insurance and

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE H – POST-EMPLOYMENT BENEFITS – STATE RETIREE HEALTH CARE PLAN – CONTINUED

1. Plan <u>Description – Continued</u>

prescription drug benefits to retired employees of participating New Mexico government agencies, their spouses, dependents, and surviving spouses and dependents. The RHCA Board was established by the Retiree Health Care Act (Chapter 10, Article 7C, NMSA 1978). The Board is responsible for establishing and amending benefit provisions of the healthcare plan and is also authorized to designate optional and/or voluntary benefits like dental, vision, supplemental life insurance, and long-term care policies.

Eligible retirees are: 1) retirees who make contributions to the fund for at least five years prior to retirement and whose eligible employer during that period of time made contributions as a participant in the RHCA plan on the person's behalf, unless that person retires before the employer's RHCA effective date, in which the event the time period required for employee and employer contributions shall become the period of time between the employer's effective date and the date of retirement; 2) retirees defined by the Act who retired prior to July 1, 1990; 3) former legislators who served at least two years; and 4) former governing authority members who served at least four years.

The RHCA issues a publicly available stand-alone financial report that includes financial statements and required supplementary information for the postemployment healthcare plan. That report and further information can be obtained by writing to the Retiree Health Care Authority at 4308 Carlisle NE, Suite 104, Albuquerque, NM 87107.

2. Funding Policy

The Retiree Health Care Act (Section 10-7C-13 NMSA 1978) authorizes the RHCA Board to establish the monthly premium contributions that retirees are required to pay for healthcare benefits. Each participating retiree pays a monthly premium according to a service based subsidy rate schedule for the medical plus basic life plan plus an additional participation fee of five dollars if the eligible participant retired prior to the employer's RHCA effective date or is a former legislator or former governing authority member. Former legislators and governing authority members are required to pay 100% of the insurance premium to cover their claims and the administrative expenses of the plan. The monthly premium rate schedule can be obtained from the RHCA or viewed on their website at www.nmrhca.state.nm.us.

The Retiree Health Care Act (Section 10-7C-15 NMSA 1978) is the statutory authority that establishes the required contributions of participating employers and their employees. During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017, the statute required each participating employer to contribute 2.000% of each participating employee's annual salary; and each participating employee was required to contribute 1.000% of their salary.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE H – POST-EMPLOYMENT BENEFITS – STATE RETIREE HEALTH CARE PLAN – CONTINUED

2. Funding Policy - Continued

For employees who are not members of an enhanced retirement plan, the contribution rates will be:

Fiscal Year	Employer Contribution Rate	Employee Contribution Rate
FY 2017	2.000%	1.000%

Also, employers joining the program after January 1, 1998 are required to make a surplus-amount contribution to the RHCA based on one of two formulas at agreed-upon intervals.

The RHCA plan is financed on a pay-as-you-go basis. The employer, employee and retiree contributions are required to be remitted to the RHCA on a monthly basis. The statutory requirements for the contributions can be changed by the New Mexico State Legislature.

The Authority's contributions to the RHCA for the years ended June 30, 2017, 2016, and 2015 were \$4,215, \$4,229 and \$3,884, respectively, which equal the required contributions for each year.

NOTE I – RISK MANAGEMENT

The Authority, as a State Agency defined in the New Mexico Tort Claims Act, is insured through the Risk Management Division of the General Services Department of the State of New Mexico. The Office of Risk Management Division pays annual premiums for coverage provided in the following areas:

- Liability and civil rights protection for claims made by others against the State of New Mexico:
- Coverage to protect the State of New Mexico's property and assets; and
- Fringe benefit coverage for State of New Mexico employees.

In the case of civil actions or claims against the Authority for financial damages, the Authority's certificate of insurance with Risk Management does not cover claims for back wages, but does cover civil rights claims for other compensatory damages.

There are no pending or threatened legal proceedings involving material matters to which the Authority is a party.

The Authority had no significant reductions in insurance coverage from prior year. In the fiscal years ended June 30, 2017, 2016, and 2015, there were no settlements that exceeded insurance coverage.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

NOTE J - FUND BALANCE RESTRICTIONS

The Authority's fund balances represent: 1) Restricted purposes, which include balances that are legally restricted for specific purposes due to constraints that are externally imposed by creditors, grantors, contributors, or laws or regulations of other governments; 2) Committed purposes, which include balances that can only be used for specific purposes pursuant to constraints imposed by formal action of the Legislative and Executive branches; 3) Assigned purposes, which includes balances that are constrained by the government's intent to be used for specific purposes, but are neither restricted nor committed. A summary of the nature and purpose of these reserves by fund type at June 30, 2017, follows:

	Gen	eral Fund	or Special enue Funds
Fund balances:			
Restricted for:			
Hazmat Grant Activity	\$	-	\$ 3,698
Border Development Activity		-	411,841
Border Project Activity		-	69,557
Fire Protection Activity		-	1,044,083
Non-reverting by enabling legislation		263,460	 <u>-</u>
Total fund balances	<u>\$</u>	263,460	\$ 1,529,179

NOTE K - NEW ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

GASB 75

Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 75 Accounting and Financial Reporting for Postemployment Benefits Other Than Pensions establishes new accounting and financial reporting requirements for governments whose employees are provided with OPEB. This statement applies to government employers who provide OPEB plans to their employees and basically parallels GASB Statement 68 and replaces GASB Statement 45. The scope of this Statement addresses accounting and financial reporting for OPEB that is provided to the employees of state and local governmental employers. This Statement establishes standards for recognizing and measuring liabilities, deferred outflows of resources, deferred inflows of resources, and expense/expenditures. GASB 75 is effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2017 (FY18).



SCHEDULE OF MULTIPLE-YEAR CAPITAL PROJECTS FUNDED BY SPECIAL AND SEVERANCE TAX CAPITAL OUTLAY APPROPRIATIONS FROM THE STATE

Year Ended June 30, 2017

Project Description	Appropriation ID	Expiration	Amount propriated		rent Year enditures	Pu	s in blic (AIPP)	ent Year rersions	Prior Incurred		alance as of ne 30, 2017
Severance Tax Bond Proceeds	A16A2624	6/30/2020	\$ 1,100,000	\$	55,917	\$		\$ 	\$		\$ 1,044,083
Total Severance Tax Bonds - Fund 40190			1,100,000		55,917		-	-		-	1,044,083
Santa Teresa Fire Station											
Santa Teresa Port of Entry Commercial Lane	STB13A 13-1227	6/30/2017	350,000		-		-	10,118		-	339,882
Columbus Border Area Flood Control	STB15SA 15-1040	6/30/2019	1,800,000		711,236		-	-		-	1,088,764
Columbus Port of Entry Street & Drain Improvements	STB15SA 15-1041	6/30/2019	200,000		171,603		-	-		-	28,397
Columbus Border Area Flood Control	STB15A-15-0177	6/30/2019	187,500		187,461		-	-		-	39
Santa Teresa Border Auth Bldg and Site Improvement	STB16A A16A2003	6/30/2020	500,000		55,156	5	5,000	-		-	439,844
Santa Teresa Port of Entry Visitor Center	STB16A A16A2004	6/30/2020	250,000		-		2,500	-			 247,500
Total Severance Tax Bonds - Fund 89200			 3,287,500	1	,125,456		7,500	10,118			 2,144,426
Total Capital Projects			\$ 4,387,500	\$ 1	,181,373	\$ 7	7,500	\$ 10,118	\$		\$ 3,188,509

SCHEDULE OF INDIVIDUAL DEPOSIT ACCOUNTS

June 30, 2017

Fund Name Number Fund Type Depository					Balance per Bank	
Cash with State General Fun	nd (with SHARE fund num	bers):				
General Fund	48000	Operating	State General Fund	\$	275,859	
Hazmat Grant	02900	Special revenue	State General Fund		3,698	
Capital Outlay Fund	03600 and 89200	Capital project	State General Fund		121,610	
Border Project Fund	11790	Special revenue	State General Fund		69,529	
Border Dev. Grant Fund	05600	Special revenue	State General Fund		420,360	
Fire Protection Fund	40190	Capital project	State General Fund		1,100,000	
Total Governmental with State	te General Fund			\$	1,991,056	

ATKINSON & CO. LTD
6501 AMERICAS PARKWAY NE , SUITE 700, ALBUQUERQUE, NM 87110
PO BOX 25246, ALBUQUERQUE, NM 87125
T 505 843 6492 F 505 843 6817 ATKINSONCPA.COM

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING AND ON COMPLIANCE AND OTHER MATTERS BASED ON AN AUDIT OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFORMED IN ACCORDANCE WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDARDS

Board of Directors
New Mexico Border Authority
and
Mr. Timothy Keller
New Mexico State Auditor

We have audited, in accordance with the auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards* issued by the Comptroller General of the United States, the financial statements of the governmental activities, each major fund, and the budgetary comparison of the general fund and special revenue funds of the New Mexico Border Authority (the Authority) as of and for the year ended June 30, 2017 and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

In planning and performing our audit of the financial statements, we considered the Authority's internal control over financial reporting (internal control) to determine the audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing our opinions on the financial statements, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Authority's internal control. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of the Authority's internal control.

A deficiency in internal control exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, misstatements on a timely basis. A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the Authority's financial statements will not be prevented, or detected and corrected on a timely basis. A significant deficiency is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

Our consideration of internal control was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies. Given these limitations we did not identify any deficiencies in internal control that we consider to be material weaknesses. However, material weaknesses may exist that have not been identified. We did identify a certain deficiency in internal control that we consider to be a significant deficiency described as 2017-001.

Compliance and Other Matters

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether the Authority's financial statements are free of material misstatement, we performed tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the determination of financial statement amounts. However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of our audit, and accordingly, we do not express such an opinion. The results of our tests disclosed no instance of noncompliance or other matters that are required to be reported pursuant to *Government Auditing Standards*.

Department's Responses to Findings

The Department's responses to the findings identified in our audit are described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs. The Department's responses were not subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the financial statements and, accordingly, we express no opinion on them.

Purpose of This Report

The purpose of this report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of the Authority's internal control or on compliance. This report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the Authority's internal control and compliance. Accordingly, this communication is not suitable for any other purpose.

Atkinson & Co. Ltd.

29 Kin 81 810[]}

Albuquerque, New Mexico October 31, 2017

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND RESPONSES

June 30, 2017

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Type of auditor's report issued: Unmodified

INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING

Material weaknesses identified?

Significant deficiencies identified not considered to be material weaknesses?

Yes

COMPLIANCE AND OTHER MATTERS

Noncompliance material to the financial statements noted?

STATUS OF PRIOR YEAR FINDINGS

2016-001 Lack of Effective Reconciliation Procedures Over Federal Grant
Revenue Accounting and Reporting (Material Weakness)
Resolved

CURRENT YEAR FINDINGS

Financial Statement Finding Required by Government Auditing Standards

2017-001 Capitalization of Intangible Construction Costs (Significant Deficiency)

State Audit Rule Compliance Findings - Other

None

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND RESPONSES - CONTINUED

June 30, 2017

FINANCIAL STATEMENT FINDING

2017-001 Capitalization of Intangible Construction Costs (Significant Deficiency)

Condition

NMSA 12-6-10 requires capitalization of items exceeding \$5,000. The Authority did not include certain significant construction costs that were expended for improvements and expansion of a conference room in the listing of fixed assets. \$55,156 of architectural fees were recorded during the audit fieldwork in relation to this matter.

Criteria

In accordance with model accounting practices, capital assets should be recorded in the year the asset is acquired and depreciation expense should be recorded from the acquisition date until the asset is fully depreciated or disposed of. Assets should be depreciated using a systematic, rational, and consistent basis. Property, plant and equipment purchased or acquired at a cost of \$5,000 or greater are to be capitalized in accordance with 12-6-10 NMSA 1978. Per U.S. GAAP, capital assets, including preconstruction costs such as design and architectural fees, should be included in the government wide statement of net assets.

Effect

The Authority is noncompliant with US GAAP and the Audit Act. The Authority's capital assets were materially misstated. Capital asset, construction improvement costs and depreciation expense were misstated.

Cause

There was a lack of oversight to reconcile annual capital asset related accounts. As a result, the capital asset listing was not properly maintained. The Authority has little activity in its capital asset accounts and expenditures for locations remote from the accounting department may not be recorded correctly.

Recommendation

The Authority should follow its existing written accounting policies to ensure that all required accounting for capital assets is followed. We recommend that capital assets are reconciled budgeted and used in compliance with state statutes to facilitate reconciliation to capital asset additions reported in the financial statements.

Management's Response and Corrective Action Plan

NMBA is administratively attached to the New Mexico Economic Development Department. NMBA has one Budget Analyst who performs the day-to day financial operations with the CFO functions residing with EDD/ASD. Staff was of the opinion that architectural plans and designs would be capitalized upon completion of construction when facility was put in use.

Construction projects are ongoing and the CFO of the Economic Development Department will begin monitoring for capital additions after the FY 2017 audit is finalized.

EXIT CONFERENCE

June 30, 2017

An exit conference was held with the Authority on November 1, 2017. Individuals participating were:

NEW MEXICO BORDER AUTHORITY

William Mattiace Executive Director
Marilu Casillas ASD Director/CFO
David Espinoza Budget Analyst

ATKINSON & CO., LTD.

Martin Mathisen, CPA, CGFM Audit Director

PREPARATION OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The financial statements were prepared by the independent certified public accounting firm performing the audit with the assistance of the Authority's management. Management is responsible for ensuring that the books and records adequately support the preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and that records are correct and in balance. Management has reviewed and approved the financial statements.

ATKINSON & CO. LTD CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS | CONSULTANTS

6501 AMERICAS PARKWAY NE SUITE 700 ALBUQUERQUE, NM 87110 T 505 843 6492 F 505 843 6817 ATKINSONCPA.COM